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(j) The following foods are exempt from this section or are subject to special labeling 
requirements:

(1)(i) Food offered for sale by a person who makes direct sales to consumers (e.g., a 
retailer) who has annual gross sales made or business done in sales to consumers that is 
not more than $500,000 or has annual gross sales made or business done in sales of food to
consumers of not more than $50,000, Provided, That the food bears no nutrition claims or 
other nutrition information in any context on the label or in labeling or advertising. 
Claims or other nutrition information subject the food to the provisions of this section, 
101.10, or 101.11, as applicable.

(ii) For purposes of this paragraph, calculation of the amount of sales shall be based on 
the most recent 2-year average of business activity. Where firms have been in business 
less than 2 years, reasonable estimates must indicate that annual sales will not exceed 
the amounts specified. For foreign firms that ship foods into the United States, the 
business activities to be included shall be the total amount of food sales, as well as 
other sales to consumers, by the firm in the United States.

(2) Except as provided in 101.11, food products that are:

(i) Served in restaurants, Provided, That the food bears no nutrition claims or other 
nutrition information in any context on the label or in labeling or advertising. Claims or
other nutrition information subject the food to the provisions of this section;

(ii) Served in other establishments in which food is served for immediate human 
consumption (e.g., institutional food service establishments, such as schools, hospitals, 
and cafeterias; transportation carriers, such as trains and airplanes; bakeries, 
delicatessens, and retail confectionery stores where there are facilities for immediate 
consumption on the premises; food service vendors, such as lunch wagons, ice cream shops, 
mall cookie counters, vending machines, and sidewalk carts where foods are generally 
consumed immediately where purchased or while the consumer is walking away, including 
similar foods sold from convenience stores; and food delivery systems or establishments 
where ready-to-eat foods are delivered to homes or offices), Provided, That the food bears
no nutrition claims or other nutrition information in any context on the label or in 
labeling or advertising, except as provided in 101.8(c). Claims or other nutrition 
information, except as provided in 101.8(c), subject the food to the provisions of this 
section;

(iii) Sold only in such facilities, Provided, That the food bears no nutrition claims or 
other nutrition information in any context on the label or in labeling or advertising. 
Claims or other nutrition information subject the food to the provisions of this section;

(iv) Used only in such facilities and not served to the consumer in the package in which 
they are received (e.g., foods that are not packaged in individual serving containers); or

(v) Sold by a distributor who principally sells food to such facilities: Provided, That:

(A) This exemption shall not be available for those foods that are manufactured, 
processed, or repackaged by that distributor for sale to any persons other than 
restaurants or other establishments that serve food for immediate human consumption, and

(B) The manufacturer of such products is responsible for providing the nutrition 
information on the products if there is a reasonable possibility that the product will be 
purchased directly by consumers.

(3) Except as provided in 101.11, food products that are:

(i) Of the type of food described in paragraphs (j)(2)(i) and (j)(2)(ii) of this section,

(ii) Ready for human consumption,

(iii) Offered for sale to consumers but not for immediate human consumption,

(iv) Processed and prepared primarily in a retail establishment, and

(v) Not offered for sale outside of that establishment (e.g., ready-to-eat foods that are 
processed and prepared on-site and sold by independent delicatessens, bakeries, or retail 
confectionery stores where there are no facilities for immediate human consumption; by in-



store delicatessen, bakery, or candy departments; or at self-service food bars such as 
salad bars), Provided, That the food bears no nutrition claims or other nutrition 
information in any context on the label or in labeling or advertising. Claims or other 
nutrition information subject the food to the provisions of this section.

(4) Except as provided in 101.11, foods that contain insignificant amounts of all of the 
nutrients and food components required to be included in the declaration of nutrition 
information under paragraph (c) of this section, Provided, That the food bears no 
nutrition claims or other nutrition information in any context on the label or in labeling
or advertising. Claims or other nutrition information, except as provided in 101.8(c), 
subject the food to the provisions of this section. An insignificant amount of a nutrient 
or food component shall be that amount that allows a declaration of zero in nutrition 
labeling, except that for total carbohydrate, dietary fiber, and protein, it shall be an 
amount that allows a declaration of "less than 1 gram." Examples of foods that are exempt 
under this paragraph include coffee beans (whole or ground), tea leaves, plain unsweetened
instant coffee and tea, condiment-type dehydrated vegetables, flavor extracts, and food 
colors.

(5)(i) Foods, other than infant formula, represented or purported to be specifically for 
infants through 12 months of age and children 1 through 3 years of age shall bear 
nutrition labeling. The nutrients declared for infants through 12 months of age and 
children 1 through 3 years of age shall include calories, total fat, saturated 
fat, trans fat, cholesterol, sodium, total carbohydrates, dietary fiber, total sugars, 
added sugars, protein, and the following vitamins and minerals: Vitamin D, calcium, iron, 
and potassium.

(ii) Foods, other than infant formula, represented or purported to be specifically for 
infants through 12 months of age shall bear nutrition labeling, except that:

(A) Such labeling shall not declare a percent Daily Value for saturated fat, trans fat, 
cholesterol, sodium, dietary fiber, total sugars, or added sugars and shall not include a 
footnote.

(B) The following sample label illustrates the provisions of paragraph (j)(5)(ii) of this 
section.

section.

(C)-(E) [Reserved]

(iii) Foods, other than infant formula, represented or purported to be specifically for 
children 1 through 3 years of age shall include a footnote that states: "*The % Daily 
Value tells you how much a nutrient in a serving of food contributes to a daily diet. 
1,000 calories a day is used for general nutrition advice."

(A) The following sample label illustrates the provisions of paragraph (j)(5)(iii) of this
section.



(B) [Reserved]

(6) Dietary supplements, except that such foods shall be labeled in compliance with 
101.36.

(7) Infant formula subject to section 412 of the act, as amended, except that such foods 
shall be labeled in compliance with part 107 of this chapter.

(8) Medical foods as defined in section 5(b) of the Orphan Drug Act (21 U.S.C. 
360ee(b)(3)). A medical food is a food which is formulated to be consumed or administered 
enterally under the supervision of a physician and which is intended for the specific 
dietary management of a disease or condition for which distinctive nutritional 
requirements, based on recognized scientific principles, are established by medical 
evaluation. A food is subject to this exemption only if:

(i) It is a specially formulated and processed product (as opposed to a naturally 
occurring foodstuff used in its natural state) for the partial or exclusive feeding of a 
patient by means of oral intake or enteral feeding by tube;

(ii) It is intended for the dietary management of a patient who, because of therapeutic or
chronic medical needs, has limited or impaired capacity to ingest, digest, absorb, or 
metabolize ordinary foodstuffs or certain nutrients, or who has other special medically 
determined nutrient requirements, the dietary management of which cannot be achieved by 
the modification of the normal diet alone;

(iii) It provides nutritional support specifically modified for the management of the 
unique nutrient needs that result from the specific disease or condition, as determined by
medical evaluation;

(iv) It is intended to be used under medical supervision; and

(v) It is intended only for a patient receiving active and ongoing medical supervision 
wherein the patient requires medical care on a recurring basis for, among other things, 
instructions on the use of the medical food.

(9) Food products shipped in bulk form that are not for distribution to consumers in such 
form and that are for use solely in the manufacture of other foods or that are to be 
processed, labeled, or repacked at a site other than where originally processed or packed.

(10) Raw fruits, vegetables, and fish subject to section 403(q)(4) of the act, except that
the labeling of such foods should adhere to guidelines in 101.45. This exemption is 
contingent on the food bearing no nutrition claims or other nutrition information in any 
context on the label or in labeling or advertising. Claims or other nutrition information 
subject the food to nutrition labeling in accordance with 101.45. The term fish includes 
freshwater or marine fin fish, crustaceans, and mollusks, including shellfish, amphibians,
and other forms of aquatic animal life.

(11) Packaged single-ingredient products that consist of fish or game meat (i.e., animal 
products not covered under the Federal Meat Inspection Act or the Poultry Products 
Inspection Act, such as flesh products from deer, bison, rabbit, quail, wild turkey, or 
ostrich) subject to this section may provide required nutrition information for a 3-ounce 
cooked edible portion (i.e., on an "as prepared" basis), except that:




